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Greetings once again  
 

A warm welcome to our Autumn Newsletter, which once again contains  a varied selection of interesting 

recollections, news and photos .  First of all we offer our greetings and very best wishes to the n ew 

Headteacher  of Moulsham Juniors , Mrs Marie Staley , who introduces herself on the next page.   We 

were pleased to see Mrs  Staley and a number of other past and present Moulsham staff at our Open 

Afternoon in May  this year.   A report of th is event , with photographs,  is on pages 3 to 8.  

 

Thank you to all th e past pupils who responded to our 50 -word memory challenge, including several family 

members of present pupils.  A ll these entries are on page s 9 and 10.   Congratulations  to our two winners, 

Mrs Lucy Carter and Howard Norman, who will be receiving their prizes shortly.  Les Kemp also arranged 

for the challenge to be extend ed to current pupils at the school, attracting a further 203  entries!  Sadly, 

we did not have space to include all of these in the printed Newsletter, so we selected a total of 17 

winners, some from each year group, whose entries are on pages 22 and 23.   Prizes for these winners 

were distributed at the school  on 19th  November.  Extracts from many more of the pupilsõ entries are 

included in a supplement to this website version of the  Newsletter , on pages 29-32, and give interesting 

insights into present day  school activities . 

 

Our good friend and former schoolmate Hilary Balm (Dye) 1951 -55, who is now devoting more of her time 

to family and other interest s, has nevertheless spent many long hours this summer looking through the 

Head Teachersõ log books for Moulsham Junior Boysõ and Girlsõ Schools from 1938-69, now held in the 

County Record Office.  In the process, Hilary has noted the dates and details of interesting school 

events throughout this period, before the two schools merged to form the present Moulsh am Junior 

School in September 1969.  We have included a first selection of these extracts on pages 2 5 and 26, 

and plan to have the complete set on display at future Open Afternoons.  

 

In our Autumn 2013 Newsletter we included an interesting article from Les  Kemp on the life and work 

of Dr B E Lawrence, Chief Education Officer for Essex from 1939 to 1965.  During her researches, 

Hilary came across a mention in the Junior Girlsõ School log book of this occasion, which some of you may 

remember .  It reads :  ôApr il 25 th  1945:  Head teacher and class V were invited to the Senior Boys' 

Department to meet the Director of Education for Essex, Dr Lawrence, and his assistant, Mrs Eley. At 

the same gathering, Mr C Turner was presented with a book on "Trees", as a further  token of our thanks 

for his gift of trees to the school. õ  Do let us know if you were there.  

 

As usual, please keep sending your news, photos and articles for the Newsletter to Mrs Kathleen Boot 

at 1A Vicarage Road, Chelmsford CM2 9PG, or by email to kathleen.boot@tiscali.co.uk     We look forward 

to hearing from you.  

 

With very best wishes to you all,  

 

Kathleen Boot (Nash)  

Moulsham Junior Girlsõ School 1951-55 

 

 

Date of the 2015 Open Afternoon  

 

We can now confirm that the next Open Afternoon for past pupils and staff of Moulsham Junior School 

will be held at the school as usual on Saturday 16 th  May 2015 , from 1 -4pm.  We hope that many of you 

will be able to come along, and do please also invite any former s choolmates you may be in touch with.  

mailto:kathleen.boot@tiscali.co.uk
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From the Headteacher, Mrs Marie Staley  

 

Hello, it is my great privilege to be writing for this edition of the 

Past Pupils Newsletter. My name is Marie Staley and I took up 

post as Head Teacher of Moulsham Junior Schoo l in September. 

This is my second Headship: I was previously Head at Trinity Road 

Primary, also a long standing Chelmsford school.  

 

I have known of Moulsham Juniors for many years , as I was Jenny 

McCutcheonõs deputy at Fairhouse Juniors in Basildon and she had 

been a deputy to Les Kemp from 2001. She has delighted me with 

many tales of Lesõ leadership and the vibrant place that Moulsham 

is to be part of.  

 

I first became interested in teaching after doing some work 

experience in a local primary school along side my part time job of 

coaching swimming at the local pool. I loved the fact that when you 

work with children, no two days are the same and there is never a 

dull moment!  

 

I studied Sports Studies and Education at Roehampton University giving me a double honours degree 

(should I change my mind and end up in the Sports Industry!). Being in London enabled me to have varied 

experiences in the challenging area of Clapham (which at that time was not up and coming) and the 

privileged region of Wimbledon where al l the parents owned at least 2 BMWs.  

 

I then returned to Essex to teach in South Woodham Ferrers, where I now live. Since then I have 

remained in Essex , teaching in a wide range of schools. I have a passion for working with children with 

Special Educationa l Needs with a particular interest in those children who struggle emotionally or 

socially.  

 

Since entering the teaching profession I have always wanted to become a Head Teacher .  Being part of 

the impact a school can have on all children and the community which it serves brings me immense 

pleasure.   I was attracted to the post of Head Teacher here as the school has a wonderful ethos about 

educating the whole child. Being part of such a large team is exciting as there are so many opportunities 

for professio nal development and an inbuilt support network.  

 

Thank you for making me so welcome and I look forward to sharing with you our future success.  

 

 

 

Open Afternoon 10 th  May 2014  

 

Our fifteenth annual reunion of past pupils at the Open Afternoon on Saturday 10 th  May was another 

lively and enjoyable occasion.  We were delighted to welcome many old friends as well as several 

attending for the first time.  Thank you to all those who helped with moving  furniture, set ting  up and 

dismantl ing displays, and serv ing on the welcome desk.  Special thanks also to Ashley Hawkins  and Dipa 

Patel  from FOMS, current teacher Mrs Sue Fitzjohn,  and volunteer Mrs Iris Watts , all of whom who 

kindly served refreshments throughout the afternoon .  We are very grateful as well to those w ho 

brought along such delicious home-made cakes and biscuits.  

 

New Headt eacher Mrs Staley at 

the May 2014 Open Afternoon  
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It was a pleasure to see other current and former members of staff at the reunion too, including the 

new Head Mrs Staley, Mrs Edmonds, Mrs McCutche on, and Mrs  Norton .  Tremendous gratitude as 

ever to former Head Les Kemp for all his help in setting up the refreshment area in the ôBoysõ Hallõ and 

for organising two projects on handwriting and school milk .  Memories on these topics can be found on 

page 17.  

 

Among the new people we were pleased to welcome was Ainsley Coffield , 1977-81.  Ainsley  features in 

the photo of Miss Tuttonõs class 1979/80 sent in by Andrew Crowe and included in our Autumn 2008 

Newsletter, where she was unfortunately misnamed as Judy Kraukamp.  We have made the correction 

on the name-sheet accompanying the display copy of the photo .  

 

Another first time visitor was Meriel Barnard , who was at Moulsham Junior Girlsõ School from 1950 -54, 

and considers her rich experience there to have been influential in shaping her life, and pointing her 

towards a fulfilling teaching career of some 43 years.  Meriel lived in Gordon Road, and had two brothers, 

Dilwyn and Mervyn and a sister Brenda, of whom sadly only Mervyn survives.    From her own Moulsham 

days, Meriel recalls in particular th e outdoor playground games, sword dancing, making tea for the staff 

at playtime, music lessons and sewing and dress-making lessons in which she made an apron one year, a 

dirndl skirt with elasticated waist the next and a dress with a separate top in the fi nal year.  We note 

from the school log book that this high standard of needlework was judged too adult by school inspectors 

in 1958, who recommended no needlework at all for first and second year classes.   Back to embroidered 

tray cloths and knitted mitten s! 

 

Regular Open Afternoon attender Roland Dennison, told us that he started school late, as his mother 

had taken him and his baby brother to Manchester to stay with relatives in 1940, at a time when there 

was a real expectation of invasion by the German a rmy.  The  family was  not happy there, however, and 

returned to Chelmsford in July 1940, right into the air raids and the Battle of Britain!   But at least 

there was no invasion!  Roland went to Moulsham Infants  for 6 weeks, then to the Junior Boys, where he  

was in standards 1B, 2, 3 and then spent two years in 4A. Other members of 4A he remembers, all of 

whom went on to the Grammar School with him, are Geoff Chivas, Brian Cooper, Keith Willis, David 

Sharman, Peter Sherman, Terry Carter, Leslie Cater, Ted Cat on, Don and Dudley Courtman, Eric Hayward 

and Peter Rolfe.  These feature on Ted Catonõs 1945 photo of Std IVA on page 12 of this Newsletter. 

Others at the Juniors with Roland, though older than him , include Hugh Piper, Dave Williams, whom he 

knew later at  Cromptonõs, and Colin Judd. 

 

Valerie Spooner (Bruce) , pictured on the 1948 and õ49 Junior Girlsõ School panorama photographs, lived 

in Upper Bridge Road in her childhood and has kept in touch with her schoolmates in the Morella family 

who lived nearby.  V alerie went to Friars Infantsõ School before coming to Moulsham. 

 

It was good once again to see so many of the early pupils at the Open afternoon, and we know that 

Howard Norman , 1953-58, speaks for many when he comments: ôVery many thanks for another 

memorable reunion, every time I attend I seem to see something new and old memories are re awakened.   

Your  work and effor t are so very much appreciated.õ  

 

Thank you to present pupil Karisma Patel ,  now in year 4, for interviewing some of the past pupils once 

again at this yearõs reunion.  Among the questions and answers she noted were: 

 

Angela Charlton  (Emery) , 1952-56 (what were your favourite things?): I loved playing with the houses 

and the dancing. I liked my teacher Mrs Taylor in Year 6.  Friends at the sc hool who are still my friends 

now.  

Gordon Thorp , 1941-45  (What was it like at school?):  It was a very new school.   It was wartime. We 

had lots of different things. Wherever we went we had to carry a gas mask.  When there was an air raid 



- 5 - 

we had to go int o the air raid shelters.   I was in classes 1A, 2A, 3A, 4A , and we studied the Kings, Queens 

and various battles.  

 

Brenda Shirley  (Sharpe) , 1941-45  (What did you like about this school ?): The school was very light 

and airy and new.  My teachers were Miss W right, Miss Skilton, Miss Barton and Miss Simmons . 

 

Gill Caton  (Edwards) , 1941-45  (Tell me about your  best friends and your favourite subjects): My best 

friends were  Anne Ainger, Norma French, Elyn, and Julie Shipman , and my favourite subject was music.  

Something else interesting: My dad helped to build this school !  

 

Howard Norman , 1954-58  (How was the school different in your day?): The corridor was open, there 

were no windows. The classroom had glass windows. The girls and boys were separate.   

 

Elizab eth Neave ( Warner ), 1960-65   (Did you go on school trips?) : No.  (What sort of punishments did 

you get?) :  You got a slap on the back of the legs. You also had to stand in the corner.  

 
Mary Hammond  (Jiggins) , 1939  (What sort of pens did you write with? ): We wrote with pens with a nib 

on them.  It was tricky.  There was an inkwell on the desk for the ink.  

 

Mick Polley, 1950-54  (Who were your teachers?) Mr Hymas, Mr Hodgson, Mr Gard iner, and Mr s French .  

They were very good teachers.  

 

Les Kemp, Headteacher  1994-2006: When  I came to this school we would put buckets in the corridors 

to catch the rain.  They built 5 new classrooms and replaced all of the windows.   I enjoyed this school 

and the things that I liked best were events, like Legoland and when we wen t to France for the day. The 

sea was always calm when we went on the Ferry. The person I worked closest with was the Deputy Head .  

The Deputy Heads I worked with  were Mr s Pat Edmonds, Mr Terry Flitman, Mrs Jenny McCutcheon, 

Miss Sarah Watson, Mrs Nicola Co leman, and Mr Glen Denham. 

  

Karisma adds: I really enjoyed reporting again this year and finding out more information .  I met some 

of the same people that I met last year and some new ones.    Mr  Kemp, Kathleen and Hilary have all been 

really supportive.  I learned that boys and girls were kept completely separate at one time .  [Note: Until 

1969 it was in fact two separate schools] . In general the school seemed like a really nice place to come. 

I had a go at writing with an ink pen, which was very different  from using a pen  today . I look forward to 

seeing everyone again next year and hearing more stories.  

 

  

  

Hilary Balm (Dye), with Doug and 

Yvonne Fawcett.      
 

Karisma Patel interviewing Angela Charlton (Emery)  
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Alan Hammond and Peter Eves.                                   Angela Wren (Stiles) and Sue Simpson (Holden).   

 
 

  

 Dipa Patel and teacher Sue Fitzjohn serving teas  

Les Kemp with Gordon Thorp.  Peter Turrall and Brian Emmett on the reception desk.  

Classmates from 1951 -55: From left: Eliz abeth Clark, 

Val Rudland, Christine Pattison, and Marion Weston  
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1938/39 displays at the Open Afternoon  

 

(Open Afternoon photos by Peter Turrall and Kathleen Boot)  

 

 

List of past pupils a t the Open Afternoon ,  Saturday 10 th  May 201 4 

(Girl pupilsõ maiden names have been used where known for ease of reference) 

 

1938/39  

Molly Bloomfield  

John Cook 

John Davies  

Jill Devonish  

Brian Emmett  

Gordon Evans 

Peter Eves  

Douglas Fawcett  

Mary Jiggins  

Jo an Porter  

Peter ôCharlieõ Smith 

Pauline Thorne 

Peter Turrall  

John Whittle  

 

 
 

 

Apologies were received from: Ann Weather sby (Twitchett) 1959, Gerry Etherington (Butterworth) 

1960, Peter Cobbold 1952 -56,  Bob Wiffen 1953, John, 1946, and Shirley (nee Adcock)  Wiffen 1952, 

David Tarbun 1942, John Reed 1938, Ray Hatherley 1938, Hilary Heath (Simmons) 1954, Dorothy Day 

(Spooner) 1947, Elizabeth Poole (Waring) 1944, Hazel Richards (Offord) 1951, Gus Gowers 1941, 

Maureen Rignall (Bidwell) 1941 and Joan Wade, (Lamb)  1939.  We look forward to seeing several of these 

at next yearõs reunion.   
 

 

1940s  

Valerie Bruce  

Ted Caton 

Shirley Cooper  

Roger Dennis 

Roland Dennison 

Gill Edwards  

Barry French  

Beryl Goulden 

Alan Hammond 

Rosemary Head 

Brian Jiggins  

Judith Mills  

Hugh Piper 

Marigold Polley  

Christine Saville  

Jean Saville  

Brenda Sharpe  

 

 

 

Alan Smith  

Mike Smith  

Gordon Thorp  

Derek Weston  

 

1950s  

Meriel Barnard  

Mike Bell  

Maureen Bruce  

Elizabeth C larke 

June Day 

Hilary Dye  

Angela Emery 

Jean Everett  

David Frost  

Sue Holden 

Susan Jarvis  

Kathleen Nash  
 

Howard Norman  

Christine Pattison  

Mick Polley  

David Porter  

Valerie Rudland 

Angela Stiles  

Chris Warner  

Robert Warner  

Marion Weston  

Ray Young 

 

1960s  

Bill Lumley 

Elizabeth Warner  

1970s  

Ainsley Coffield  

Angela Prior  

David Turner  

 

 

 

1980s  

Matthew Garwood  

Kelly Payne 

Jenny McCutchean  

Clare Norton  

 

1990s  

Jessica Lumley  

 

Other Staff  

Mrs Marie Staley  

Mrs Sue Fitzjohn  

Mrs Pat Edmonds 

Les Kemp 
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More pictures from the Open Afternoon  
 

 

 

  

  

  

 

Clockwise from to p left:  

Peter ôCharlieõ Smith , 1938 and Derek Weston, 

1942; 

June Cooper (Day) 1952;  

Mike Smith, 1948 (centre ); 

Two groups enjo ying tea and chat;  

Mrs Iris Watts, volunteer helper serving teas;  

Ainsley Coffield , 1977, left . 
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The 50 word school memories challenge  

 

 

In response to the challenge in our Spring Newsletter, we received the following vari ed and interesting 

entries from past pupils, including four from family members of present pupils .  From these , a kind 

member of the Moulsham staff has selected  Lucy Carter  and Howard Norman  as the two winners , who 

will be receiving books as prizes .  Congratulations to both of them, and very many thanks to  all of you  

who shared your favourite memories .    As mentioned on page 2, the challenge was later  extended to 

current pupils at Moulsham Juniors, resulting in an amazing 203 further entries.  Winning entr ies from 

17 of these  are on page 21, and extracts from many more are included in the  special supplement to this 

website edition of the Newsletter.  We have overlooked excess words from entries coming via the school, 

as the precise 50 -word requirement and s tarting with ôI rememberõ was not made clear to them. 

 

Winner Lucy Carter , 1984-88 ( present pupil Oliver Brewerõs Mum): 

òHappy days 1984-88ó 

My favourite memories are turning cartwheels, in the sun.  Practicing Madonna dance routines by the air 

raid shelte rs and creating beautiful topic books with hessian spines and sewn -in sugar paper pages.  The 

corridors were open to the elements then, so when it rained it pattered on the windows on both sides 

and the classroom felt cosy, especially when Mr Day was readi ng us òDanny Champion of the Worldó. 

 

Winner Howard Norman , 1953 : 

I remember joining Moulsham Junior School aged eight, the ethos of Work and be Happy.  Assemblies, 

pageants, Daddy Gardinerõs choir, Mr Petcheyõs "David Copperfield" (from memory!).  Games of "flickers", 

marbles, student teachers.... (I fell in love!).  The agony of "eleven plus" unfortunately failed.  Ah, sweet 

memories, so rich, so enduring.    

 

Pat Cox , 1942-46, commented that fifty words isnõt much, and therefore produced these two evocat ive 

recollections:  

I remember during the war, the grass on the field was allowed to grow tall.   Then it was cut and left 

lying in heaps to dry. At break -time, we rushed out, competing to gather the largest pile, which we then 

made into 'houses'.   I don't r emember anyone having 'hay -fever'.  

and: 

I remember frequently being late for school.   The punishment was to march round the quadrangle during 

the lunch hour. The Headmistress, Miss  Rankin said, "Aren't you, one of our senior pupils, ashamed to 

be walking r ound with the little ones?"    Ashamed?   I enjoyed the walk, lost in flights of fancy!  

 

Ted Caton , 1941 

"The Bishop's Candlesticks"  

I remember feeling unhappy when told I was to play the maid in this play, performed for parents, dressed 

in girls' clothes, including stockings.    I had no sisters and ended up wearing stockings borrowed from 

Stella Webb, a friend in Bruce Grove where we lived.    How were they kept up?  

 

Brian Emmett , 1938: 

òThe Opening Day of Moulsham Juniorsó 

I remember my old school, St Johnõs C of E, an early Victorian building, something as described by 

Charles Dickens, all dark and oppressive.  That opening day at Moulsham Juniors was a transformation.  

Classrooms with full length, see out windows both sides, individual desks, indoor toilet s and a playing 

field.  
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Joan Keyes (Porter), 1938:  

I remember the first day at Moulsham School.  My friend took me to the Seniors with her, so I was late 

for my class, as I was supposed to be in the Juniors.  We always thought we were the s ame age, so we 

would be in the same class . 

 

Marcus Knight,  1938, who also sent a manuscript copy written in pen and ink:  

I remember the thrill of the new School in 1938 and the warm Christian ethic of Headmaster Stanley 

Petchey at assemblies, where we sang hymns.  Du ring the war, in 1940, I remember his evening prayers 

for the School: òWe beseech Thee, O Lord, defend us from all perils and dangersó.  

 

Pauline Evans (Thorne) , 1938-46:  

òCaught out a naughty girl ó 

I remember very clearly being smacked on the legs for th rowing a Horlicks wrapper into the barbed wire 

on the playing fields between the Juniors and Seniors.  This was during the war.  A teacher caught me 

in this heinous act and ministered stiff justice.  I should have known better.  

 

Gordon Evans, 1938-46:  

I re member when Doug Fawcett and I were the only ones in the whole Junior Boysõ School who wore long 

trousers (Daddy Gardinerõs class of 1942-43).  Also for a dare I wore my Grandadõs ôlong Johnsõ one day, 

much to the amusement of the whole class!  

 

Sandra Cart er , 1956-60 (Grandma of current pupil Oliver Brewer):  

òPlaying Houseó 

I went to Moulsham Junior School during the years 1956 -60.  There were two schools then, one for the 

boys and one for the girls.  There was even a fence across the playground so we didnõt get to speak or 

play with each other. The girlsõ school was entered by the entrance furthest away from Princes Road.  

There was a piece of road that led to nowhere and here we played house.  We built house s with bricks, 

made seats covered with material a nd invited friends in for pretend cups of tea.  Great fun.  

 

Richard Wilson , 1980-84 ( Father of current pupil George Wilson and now Head of Drama at Moulsham 

High School):  

òThe Teacheró 

Mr Firth was a great teacher and the man who, in my fourth year (1983/8 4), inspired me to work hard 

and do my best.  Apart from that he also taught me how to cure hiccups by talking softly to me and then 

shouting BOO!  A great man!  

 

Laura Mansfield , 1988-92 (Current pupil Abigail Mansfieldõs Mum): 

òChilly Billy Memory 1991-92ó 

My favourite memory was in Mrs Edmondsõ class in year 4, and her reading us the Chilly Billy book, the 

little man who lives in the fridge.  This book has had a special place in my heart since then.  So much so 

that I recently purchased a copy for my daug hter.  

 

Jenna Day , 2009 -2012 (Sister of current pupil Stewart Day)  

òStubbersó  

I remember going to Stubbers in year 4.  I liked doing the activities  such as abseiling, climbing, jet skiing 

and 4x4 driving.  When I was doing the 4x4 driving, it was my turn t o drive and within the first 30 

seconds I had crashed into a tree and dented the bonnet .  OOPS!!!! 

 

 

Thank you all for your memories, which we hope will ring bells for other readers too.  

 



- 11 - 

 

Some longer recollection s from Dave Sturgeon, 1958 - 62 

Quite a few of you thought 50 words too constraining, but thank you for sending  interesting longer 

recollections to share instead .  This first set is from Dave Sturgeon, whose father Mr Tom Sturgeon 

was Headmaster from 1957 -82: 

50 words? A tall order! Maybe you can fis h out some memories from my previous correspondence -

there's got to be something in there to get the prize!  Two weeks in the Caribbean?  Dinner for two at 

the Ritz?   Breakfast at 'The Army & Navy' pub, whi ch is probably now demolished. [See note below]  

 

So some snippets follow, my mind being randomly prompted by various things in the latest newsletter.  

Staff list:  Mrs Grace French. I remember Dad telling me that she came as a supply teacher for  a 

few  weeks and stayed for many years.  She retired sometime  between the years I was at Moulsham 

('58 -'62 ), because I designed the programme cover for her retirement 'do'.   I have no idea why, as I 

was and am useless at art.  It featured a record player - I guess that she was given one as a gift - and 

was printed o n the Banda machine.  This was a printing device for which 21st Century people may need 

an explanation! [See notes below]  

I remember embroidering, or was it cross stitching - yes, boys did this too, and Scottish Country Dancing 

in kilts with Mrs Poppy Dono van!  I proudly kept for many years a white place mat with vivid green and 

gold stitching.   Also, was it Mr Harold Picken who introduced his pupils to the art of  creating curved 

lines using long straight stitches in card?   Also, what would the Health & Saf ety Police say about Primary 

School pupils producing linocuts with those b eautifully sharp cutting blades? B ut we did it and I don't 

remember fountains of blood everywhere, ambulances in the playground or reams of accident reports!  

I remember a classmate being slapped across the back of his legs by  a teacher . I don't know what he 

had done but I do remember him laughing - probably with nerves? - and being called out to the front for 

another slap.  

I'm sure I remember writing stories , òcompositionsó, for Mrs Donovan. They were set in an imaginary 

town or village that the class had created amongst themselves and which we pursued for a few weeks. 

Does anyone else have clearer memories of this?  

I certainly do remember House meetings. I was in Robins , and red has become my favourite colour, 

reinforced by being in Crompton House at The Tech , also with this colour as its emblem.   I had somehow 

landed the job of taking minutes at the Robin House Meeting on one occasion, having NO idea how to 

take them or how to write them up.   I had even less idea many weeks later when I had to desperately 

create the minutes of that meeting in time for the next.  I didn't dare ask Dad for help!  I wonder how 

the other houses' minute takers fared - Kingfishers; Yellowhammers & Woodpeck ers, if I have 

remembered correctly.   

[Editorõs notes: i) Quite right: the site of the old Army and Navy pub now hosts a Travelodge and 

numerous ôretail outletsõ!  

ii) Yes, Mrs French first taught at Moulsham Juniors in 1939 and retired in December 1961.  On 1st  

March 1962, the school log book notes that she was presented by John Rodd with a record player from 

past and present pupils.   An article in praise of Mrs French is in the Summer 2007 Newsletter.  

iii) Banda machines involved typing an original on wax -backed paper, inserting it on the Banda machine 

roller, and turning the handle to print off one copy at a time. A tremendous relief when photocopier s 

became available in the early 1970s!]   
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Recollections from Sue Simpson (Holden) and Angela Wren (Stiles) , 

both 1964  

'I remember' I started my school years at the Friars , and in 1954 I came to Moulsham Juniors.   I lived 

in Writtle Road so my mum had to bring me , and I remember on the first day we all had to go into the 

hall .  When our name was read out we had  to go and stand with our teacher, she then took us to our 

classroom (which is the library now) and we were paired off .  I  was to sit with this girl who had a mop of 

blonde curls, her name was Angela Stiles. The girls and boys were separated then and our c lassroom  

overlooked the boysõ side, so when they changed classes they used to walk past our classroom and wave . 

The veranda was not enclosed then and therefore open to all the elements , so in the winter when we 

changed classes we all used to get wet. We u sed to do country dancing on the grass and our mums came 

and watch ed.  

 

Angela lived in Goldlay Avenue , so she used to walk to school with her mum .  Her mum used to collect her 

sometimes, or  if her mum was busy her Nan would collect her. We had lunch in th e canteen which was 

next to the Infants School .   When Angela got older she went home for lunch , as in those days lunch 

time was one and a half hours.   Angela spend a lot of time in St John õs hospital , J  ward, with ear trouble .  

This meant she was going to  school with a bandage head band which would cover her ear.   On Friday 

evenings I used to go to piano lessons in Lady Lane so I used to walk with Angela .  Af ter my  

lesson I would then to Angela's for tea (boiled egg and soldiers, lovely) then my dad would  pick me up. 

We also joined the Brownies, St John õs Ambulance and old tyme dancing and guess what , '60' years on 

and we still remain good friends.  

 

 

Ted Catonõs 1945 photo of  Standard IVA ,  with Mrs Skipsey   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

At past pupil Fred Skipseyõs funeral in April this year  (see obituary, page 28), Ted Caton , whose 

recollections are in the Summer 2003 Newsletter, mentioned  t hat Fredõs mother had been a teacher at 

Moulsham Junior Boysõ School while he was a pupil.  Mrs Skipsey  was captured by accident on t his 1945 

photo of Tedõs class, Standard IVA , with Mr Petchey and Mr Gardiner.  She is the lady in the top right 

hand corner of the picture, walking behind the group  with a tea cup in her hand.   

 


